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Sonny Perdue Sworn in as 31st U.S. 
Secretary of Agriculture 

Sonny Perdue was sworn in as the 31st U.S. Secretary of 
Agriculture by fellow Georgian and Associate Justice of the U.S. 
Supreme Court Clarence Thomas in a brief ceremony on April 25 at 
the Supreme Court building.  

Perdue grew up on a dairy and diversified row crop farm in Bonaire, 
Georgia. Being uniquely qualified as a former farmer, 
agribusinessman, veterinarian, state legislator and governor of 
Georgia, he has experienced the agriculture industry from every 
possible perspective throughout his life. 

As secretary, Perdue says he will champion the concerns of 
farmers, ranchers, foresters and producers, and will work tirelessly 
to solve the issues facing our farm families.   

Perdue’s policies as U.S. Secretary of Agriculture will be guided by 
four principles which will inform his decisions. First, he will 
maximize the ability of the men and women of America’s agriculture 
and agribusiness sector to create jobs, to produce and sell the 
foods and fiber that feed and clothe the world, and to reap the 
earned reward of their labor. Second, he will prioritize customer 
service every day for American taxpayers and consumers. Third, as 
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Americans expect a safe and secure food supply, USDA will 
continue to serve in the critical role of ensuring the food we put on 
the table to feed our families meets the strict safety standards 
we’ve established. And fourth, Perdue will always remember that 
America’s agricultural bounty comes directly from the land.   

For more information about Secretary Perdue, visit www.usda.gov.   

 

Census of Agriculture Countdown Begins 
for America’s Farmers and Ranchers 

America’s farmers and ranchers will soon have the opportunity to 
strongly represent agriculture in their communities and industry by 
taking part in the 2017 Census of Agriculture. Conducted every five 
years by the U.S. Department of Agriculture’s (USDA) National 
Agricultural Statistics Service (NASS), the census, to be mailed at 
the end of this year, is a complete count of all U.S. farms, ranches, 
and those who operate them. 

The Census of Agriculture highlights land use and ownership, 
operator characteristics, production practices, income and 
expenditures, and other topics. The 2012 Census of Agriculture 
revealed that over three million farmers operated more than two 
million farms, spanning over 914 million acres. This was a four 
percent decrease in the number of U.S. farms from the previous 
census in 2007. However, agriculture sales, income, and expenses 
increased between 2007 and 2012. This telling information and 
thousands of other agriculture statistics are a direct result of 
responses to the Census of Agriculture. 

Producers who are new to farming or did not receive a Census of 
Agriculture in 2012 still have time to sign up to receive the 2017 
Census of Agriculture report form by visiting 
www.agcensus.usda.gov and clicking on the ‘Make Sure You Are 
Counted’ button through June. NASS defines a farm as any place 
from which $1,000 or more of agricultural products were produced 
and sold, or normally would have been sold, during the census year 
(2017). 

 

 

New Actively Engaged Provisions for Non-Family Joint 
Operations or Entities 

Many Farm Service Agency programs require all program participants, either individuals or legal 
entities, to be “actively engaged in farming”. This means participants provide a significant 
contribution to the farming operation, whether it is capital, land, equipment, active personal labor 
and/or management. For entities, each partner, stockholder or member with an ownership interest, 
must contribute active personal labor and/or management to the operation on a regular basis. 
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The 2014 Farm Bill established additional payment eligibility provisions relating to the farm 
management component of meeting “actively engaged in farming”. These new provisions apply to 
joint operations comprised of non-family members or partners, stockholders or persons with an 
ownership in the farming operation. Effective for 2016 and subsequent crop years, non-family joint 
operations are afforded to one member that may use a significant contribution of active personal 
management exclusively to meet the requirements to be determined “actively engaged in farming”. 
The person or member will be defined as the Farm Manager for the purposes of administering these 
new management provisions.   

In some instances, additional persons or members of a non-family member joint operation who 
meet the definition of Farm Manager may also be allowed to use such a contribution of active 
personal management to meet the eligibility requirements. However, under no circumstances may 
the number of Farm Managers in a non-family joint operation exceed a total of three in any given 
crop and program year.  

 

Farm Storage Facility Loans 

FSA’s Farm Storage Facility Loan (FSFL) program provides low-interest financing to producers to 
build or upgrade storage facilities and to purchase portable (new or used) structures, equipment and 
storage and handling trucks. 

The low-interest funds can be used to build or upgrade permanent facilities to store commodities. 
Eligible commodities include corn, grain sorghum, rice, soybeans, oats, peanuts, wheat, barley, 
minor oilseeds harvested as whole grain, pulse crops (lentils, chickpeas and dry peas), hay, honey, 
renewable biomass, fruits, nuts and vegetables for cold storage facilities, floriculture, hops, maple 
sap, rye, milk, cheese, butter, yogurt, meat and poultry (unprocessed), eggs, and aquaculture 
(excluding systems that maintain live animals through uptake and discharge of water). Qualified 
facilities include grain bins, hay barns and cold storage facilities for eligible commodities.   

Loans up to $50,000 can be secured by a promissory note/security agreement and loans between 
$50,000 and $100,000 may require additional security. Loans exceeding $100,000 require 
additional security. 

Producers do not need to demonstrate the lack of commercial credit availability to apply. The loans 
are designed to assist a diverse range of farming operations, including small and mid-sized 
businesses, new farmers, operations supplying local food and farmers markets, non-traditional farm 
products, and underserved producers. 

To learn more about the FSA Farm Storage Facility Loan, visit www.fsa.usda.gov/pricesupport  or 
contact your local FSA county office.  To find your local FSA county office, visit 
http://offices.usda.gov. 

 

USDA Microloans Help Farmers Purchase Farmland and 
Improve Property 

Producers, Including Beginning and Underserved Farmers, Have a New Option to Gain Access to 
Land  

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) is offering farm ownership microloans, creating a new 
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financing avenue for farmers to buy and improve property. These microloans are especially helpful 
to beginning or underserved farmers, U.S. veterans looking for a career in farming, and those who 
have small and mid-sized farming operations. 

The microloan program has been hugely successful, providing more than 16,800 low-interest loans, 
totaling over $373 million to producers across the country. Microloans have helped farmers and 
ranchers with operating costs, such as feed, fertilizer, tools, fencing, equipment, and living 
expenses since 2013. Seventy percent of loans have gone to new farmers. 

Now, microloans will be available to also help with farm land and building purchases, and soil and 
water conservation improvements. FSA designed the expanded program to simplify the application 
process, expand eligibility requirements and expedite smaller real estate loans to help farmers 
strengthen their operations. Microloans provide up to $50,000 to qualified producers, and can be 
issued to the applicant directly from the USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA). 

To learn more about the FSA microloan program visit www.fsa.usda.gov/microloans, or contact your 
local FSA office.  

  

 

Beginning Farmer Loans 

FSA assists beginning farmers to finance agricultural enterprises. Under these designated farm loan 
programs, FSA can provide financing to eligible applicants through either direct or guaranteed 
loans. FSA defines a beginning farmer as a person who:  

 Has operated a farm for not more than 10 years 

 Will materially and substantially participate in the operation of the farm 

 Agrees to participate in a loan assessment, borrower training and financial management 
program sponsored by FSA 

 Does not own a farm in excess of 30 percent of the county’s average size farm. 

Additional program information, loan applications, and other materials are available at your local 
USDA Service Center.  You may also visit www.fsa.usda.gov. 

 

USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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